

Series \$HKP25/C

SET~1

Code No. 61/1/1



Candidates must write the Code on the title page of the answer-book.

NOTE :

- (i) Please check that this question paper contains 10 printed pages + 1 Map.
- (ii) Code number given on the right hand side of the question paper should be written on the title page of the answer-book by the candidate.
- (iii) Please check that this question paper contains **30** questions.
- (iv) Please write down the serial number of the question in the answer-book before attempting it.
- (v) 15 minute time has been allotted to read this question paper. The question paper will be distributed at 10.15 a.m. From 10.15 a.m. to 10.30 a.m., the students will read the question paper only and will not write any answer on the answer-book during this period.







Maximum Marks: 80

Time allowed : 3 hours General Instructions :

Read the following instructions very carefully and strictly follow them :

- (i) This question paper comprises **six** sections Section **A**, **B**, **C**, **D**, **E** and **F**.
- (ii) All questions are compulsory. Marks are indicated against each question.
- (iii) Section A Questions number 1 to 16 are Objective Type Questions, carrying 1 mark and should be answered in **one word** or **one sentence** each. (Attempt any 15 questions)
- (iv) Section B Questions number 17 to 19 are Source-based having Multiple Choice Questions. Each question has 4 sub-parts. Attempt any **three** sub-parts from each question.
- (v) Section C Questions number 20 to 23 are Short Answer Type Questions, carrying 3 marks each. Answer to each question should not exceed 100 words.
- (vi) **Section D** Questions number **24** to **26** are Long Answer Type Questions, carrying **8** marks each. Answer to each question should not exceed **350** words.
- (vii) Section E Questions number 27 to 29 are Source-based Questions, carrying 5 marks each.
- (viii) Section F Question number 30 is a Map-based Question that includes the identification and location of significant test items. Attach the map with the answer-book.

61/1/1



SECTION A

		(Objective Type Questions)	15×1=15	
Attemp	ot any fi	fteen questions from this section :		
1.	Mention any one source of irrigation used by Harappans for agriculture. <i>1</i>			
2.	Who among the following rulers appointed Dhamma Mahamattas to spread the message of 'Dhamma' ?			
	(A)	Chandragupta Maurya		
	(B)	Kanishka		
	(C)	Vikramaditya		
	(D)	Ashoka		
3.	Differe	ntiate between Endogamy and Exogamy.	1	
4.	Who a	nong the following rulers issued spectacular gold coins in ancient India ?	1	
	(A)	Mauryas		
	(B)	Yaudheyas		
	(C)	Guptas		
	(D)	Kushanas		
5.	Correc	t the following statement and rewrite it in your answer book.	1	
	"Mahaj	yana and Hinayana are the sects of Jainism."		
6.	Identif	y the following historic site and write its name :	1	
		THE REAL OF A		

Note : The following question is for the **Visually Impaired Candidates,** only in lieu of Q. No. 6 : Write the name of place where Buddha attained *Nibbana*.

and the

T.	a e ca
ł	-96
12	590.
1	14/5

7.		Which of the following temples was probably meant to be used only by the king and his family in Vijayanagara ?					
	(A)	Lotus ter	nple				
	(B)	Vitthala	temple				
	(C)	Virupaks	sha temple				
	(D)	Hazara H	Ram temple	e			
8.	Diffe	erentiate bet	ween 'Sagu	ına' and	'Nirguna' Bhakti traditions.	1	
9.	Who	o founded the Vijayanagara empire ?					
10.		n below are on (R).	two staten	nents, or	ne labelled as Assertion (A) and the other	labelled as	
	Assei	rtion (A) :	As the so religions	-	peace and stability, Emperor Akbar media	ited among	
		on (R) : ch of the foll	thought	provided	reedom of expression to all religions and they did not undermine the authority of t		
	(A)		tion (A) an		n (R) are correct and Reason (R) is the corr		
	(B)	(B) Both Assertion (A) and Reason (R) are correct, but Reason (R) is <i>not</i> the correct explanation of Assertion (A).					
	(C)	(C) Assertion (A) is correct, but Reason (R) is <i>not</i> correct.					
	(D)	Reason (R)	is correct,	but Asse	ertion (A) is <i>not</i> correct.		
11.	Whic	ch one of the	following	is correct	tly matched ?	1	
	(A)	Humayu	n Nama	_	Waris Khan		
	(B)	Akabar N	Nama	_	Abu'l-Fazl		
	(C)	Badshah	Nama	_	Gulbadan Begum		
	(D)	Babur Na	ama	-	Sadullah Khan		
12.	Fill i	n the blank	:			1	
	The	The politically influential queen of Jahangir was					
13.	Wha	t was the 'Sı	unset Law'	?		1	
14.	Who	Who among the following leaders published 'A Bunch of Old Letters' ? 1					
	(A)	Jawahar	lal Nehru				
	(B)	Sardar P	atel				
	(C)	N.G. Rar					
	(D)	Rajendra	-				
61/	1/1				3	P.T.O.	



15. Which one of the following languages was suggested by Gandhiji to be the national language of India ?

1

1

3×3=9

- (A) Hindi
- (B) Sanskrit
- (C) Hindustani
- (D) Urdu

16. Consider the following statements regarding the hillfolk/paharias during the 18th century and choose the correct statements :

- a. They lived around Rajmahal hills.
- b. They were hunters, food gatherers and shifting cultivators.
- c. They were simple people and never harmed the permanent settlers of plains.
- d. They used to grow a variety of pulses and millets for their consumption.

Choose the correct option :

- (A) a, b, c
- (B) b, c, d
- (C) a, b, d
- (D) a, c, d

SECTION B (Source-based Questions)

17. Read the following source carefully and answer any *three* questions that follow : 1+1+1=3

Why kinfolk quarrelled ?

This is an excerpt from the *Adi Parvan* (literally, the first section) of the Sanskrit *Mahabharata*, describing why conflicts arose amongst the Kauravas and Pandavas :

The Kauravas were the ... sons of Dhritarashtra, and the Pandavas ... were their cousins. Since Dhritarashtra was blind, his younger brother Pandu ascended the throne of Hastinapura ... However, after the premature death of Pandu, Dhritarashtra became king, as the royal princes were still very young. As the princes grew up together, the citizens of Hastinapura began to express their preference for the Pandavas, for they were more capable and virtuous than the Kauravas. This made Duryodhana, the eldest of the Kauravas, jealous. He approached his father and said, "You yourself did not receive the throne, although it fell to you, because of your defect. If the Pandava receives the patrimony from Pandu, his son will surely inherit it in turn, and so will his son, and his. We ourselves with our sons shall be excluded from the royal succession and become of slight regard in the eyes of the world, lord of the earth !"

Passages such as these may not have been literally true, but they give us an idea about what those who wrote the text thought. Sometimes, as in this case, they contain conflicting ideas.

61/1/1

Choose the correct option from the following :

- (i) Why did Dhritarashtra ascend the throne of Hastinapura ?
 - (A) Being the eldest member of the family, he ascended the throne.
 - (B) He ascended the throne on compassionate grounds.
 - (C) Citizens of Hastinapura wanted him to be the king.
 - (D) On the death of Pandu, as the royal princes were young.
- (ii) Whom did the citizens of Hastinapura prefer to be the king ?
 - (A) Citizens preferred Dhritarashtra to continue as the ruler.
 - (B) They preferred Duryodhana to be the king.
 - (C) They expressed their preference for Pandavas to be the rulers.
 - (D) They preferred Bheeshma due to his subtle nature.
- (iii) Why was Duryodhana jealous of the Pandavas ?
 - (A) The Pandavas were more capable and virtuous than the Kauravas.
 - (B) Citizens of Kurukshetra preferred the Pandavas to be the rulers.
 - (C) Their guru Dronacharya was biased towards the Pandavas.
 - (D) Duryodhana's father wanted Yudhishthira to be the king.
- (iv) Which of the following statements is *not* correct regarding patrimony?
 - (A) Patrimony was not unique to ruling families.
 - (B) Wealthy people also followed this practice.
 - (C) Brahmins also followed the practice of patrimony.
 - (D) It was a new concept for the ruling families.

18. Read the following source carefully and answer any *three* questions that follow : 1+1+1=3

Colin Mackenzie

Born in 1754, Colin Mackenzie became famous as an engineer, surveyor and cartographer. In 1815 he was appointed the first Surveyor General of India, a post he held till his death in 1821. He embarked on collecting local histories and surveying historic sites in order to better understand India's past and make governance of the colony easier. He says that "it struggled long under the miseries of bad management ... before the South came under the benign influence of the British government". By studying Vijayanagara, Mackenzie believed that the East India Company could gain "much useful information on many of these institutions, laws and customs whose influence still prevails among the various Tribes of Natives forming the general mass of the population of this day".

61/1/1

1

1

1

Choose the correct option from the following :

諁

(i) Which of the following statements is *not* true regarding Colin Mackenzie ?

1

1

1

1

- (A) He was a British engineer.
- (B) He was a surveyor and cartographer.
- (C) He was the first Surveyor General of India.
- (D) He resigned from his job before super-annuation.
- (ii) Which of the following features describes the role of Colin Mackenzie as a surveyor ?
 - (A) He was not interested in Indian customs.
 - (B) He prepared the map of the offices of East India Company.
 - (C) He neglected the historic sites.
 - (D) He embarked on collecting local histories.
- (iii) Which of the following is correct regarding Mackenzie's interest in the history of the Vijayanagara Empire ?
 - (A) Colin Mackenzie brought the ruins of Hampi to light.
 - (B) He prepared the first survey map of the entire India.
 - (C) He worked with Abdur Razzak for survey on Vijayanagara.
 - (D) He missed the significance of Vijayanagara due to his confusion.
- (iv) What was the source of Mackenzie's initial information regarding the site of Vijayanagara?
 - (A) Memories of the priests of Virupaksha temple
 - (B) Information received from the English scholars
 - (C) Information from the customs and laws of tribal people
 - (D) The Sultan of Deccan helped Mackenzie
- **19.** Read the following source carefully and answer any *three* questions that follow : 1+1+1=3 Ordinary life in extraordinary times

What happened in the cities during the months of the revolt ? How did people live through those months of tumult ? How was normal life affected ? Reports from different cities tell us about the breakdown in routine activities. Read these reports from the *Delhi Urdu Akhbar*, 14 June, 1857 :

The same thing is true for vegetables and *saag* (spinach). People have been found to complain that even *kaddu* (pumpkin) and *baingan* (brinjal) cannot be found in the bazaars. Potatoes and *arvi* (yam) when available, are of stale and rotten variety, stored from before by farsighted *kunjras* (vegetable growers). From the gardens inside the city some produce does reach a few places but the poor and the middle class can only lick their lips and watch them (as they are earmarked for the select).

... There is something else that needs attention which is causing a lot of damage to the people which is the water-carriers have stopped filling water. Poor *Shurfas* (gentility) are seen carrying water in pails on their shoulders and only then the necessary household tasks such as cooking, etc. can take place. The *halalkhors* (righteous) have become *haramkhors* (corrupt), many *mohallas* have not been able to earn for several days and if this situation continues then decay, death and disease will combine together to spoil the city's air and an epidemic will spread all over the city and even to areas adjacent and around. Choose the correct option from the following :

- (i) What was the condition of city dwellers during the months of Mutiny ?
 - (A) Life was not so difficult for them.
 - (B) The people had to just protect themselves inside their houses.
 - (C) All the routine activities were broken down.
 - (D) The rich people had no problem.
- (ii) How was normal functioning of the people affected ? 1
 - (A) It was difficult for the rulers to secure food for the day.
 - (B) All the vegetables were available in the market at very low prices.
 - (C) If some vegetables were available, they were stale and rotten.
 - (D) Rich people were on the verge of starvation.

(iii) Which of the following aspects was related with their water problem ?

- (A) Water-carriers demanded high prices for services.
- (B) British provided free water facilities.
- (C) Water was highly polluted.
- (D) Water-carriers had stopped filling water.
- (iv) Why were people of the city fearful ?
 - (A) Fear of the spread of epidemic
 - (B) Fear from the government's brutal action
 - (C) Fear of mutual conflicts between people
 - (D) Fear of military attack on people

SECTION C (Short Answer Type Questions)

20. "Carefully planned drainage system was one of the distinctive features of Harappan cities." Support the statement.
21. "Shah Jahan, the Mughal ruler had a passion for building activity in imperial culture." Justify the statement.
22. Why did some groups in Britain oppose the monopoly of East India Company over trade with India ? Explain.
23. Why did Nehru argue for a strong Central authority in India during the Constituent Assembly debates ? Explain.

61/1/1

4×3=12

 \mathcal{B}

3

3

3

1

1



SECTION D

		(Long Answer Type Questions)	3×8=24
24.	(a)	Describe the growth of Pauranic Hinduism in the Ancient Period.	8
		OR	
	(b)	Describe the teachings of Buddha.	8
25.	(a)	Explain the relationship between Sufis and the States during Medieval India.	8
		OR	
	(b)	Explain the relationship between Alvars and Nayanars and the State	in
		Medieval India.	8
26.	(a)	Why did Lord Dalhousie's annexation of Awadh create disaffection in all t	he
		areas and principalities ? Explain.	8
		OR	
	(b)	Explain the relationship of the sepoys with the British officers during 1850s.	8
		SECTION E	
		(Source-based Questions)	3×5=15

27. Read the following source carefully and answer the questions that follow : 2+2+1=5 Prabhavati Gupta and the village of Danguna

This is what Prabhavati Gupta states in her inscription :

Prabhavati Gupta ... commands the *gramakutumbinas* (householders/peasants living in the village), Brahmanas and others living in the village of Danguna ...

"Be it known to you that on the twelfth (lunar day) of the bright (fortnight) of Karttika, we have, in order to increase our religious merit donated this village with the pouring out of water, to the Acharya (teacher) Chanalasvamin ... You should obey all (his) commands ...

We confer on (him) the following exemptions typical of an *agrahara* ... (this village is) not to be entered by soldiers and policemen; (it is) exempt from (the obligation to provide) grass, (animal) hides as seats, and charcoal (to touring royal officers); exempt from (the royal prerogative of) purchasing fermenting liquors and digging (salt); exempt from (the right to) mines and *khadira* trees; exempt from (the obligation to supply) flowers and milk; (it is donated) together with (the right to) hidden treasures and deposits (and) together with major and minor taxes ..."

This charter has been written in the thirteenth (regnal) year. (It has been) engraved by Chakradasa.

- (i) What did Prabhavati state in her inscription ?
- (ii) What were the exemptions conferred to the agrahara by Prabhavati Gupta ?
- (iii) What were the different things produced in the village of Danguna ?

61/1/1

22



28. Read the following source carefully and answer the questions that follow :

How tanks were built

About a tank constructed by Krishnadeva Raya, Paes wrote :

The king made a tank ... at the mouth of two hills so that all the water which comes from either one side or the other collects there; and, besides this, water comes to it from more than three leagues (approximately 15 kilometres) by pipes which run along the lower parts of the range outside. This water is brought from a lake which itself overflows into a little river. The tank has three large pillars handsomely carved with figures; these connect above with certain pipes by which they get water when they have to irrigate their gardens and rice-fields. In order to make this tank, the said king broke down a hill ... in the tank I saw so many people at work that there must have been fifteen or twenty thousand men, looking like ants ...

	(i)	Why were the tanks constructed at the mouth of two hills ?	2
	(ii)	Mention the source of water to the tanks.	1
	(iii)	Explain the major usage of water from these tanks.	2
29.	Read	the following source carefully and answer the questions that follow :	1+2+2=5

Charkha

Mahatma Gandhi was profoundly critical of the modern age in which machines enslaved humans and displaced labour. He saw the charkha as a symbol of a human society that would not glorify machines and technology. The spinning wheel, moreover, could provide the poor with supplementary income and make them self-reliant.

What I object to, is the craze for machinery as such. The craze is for what they call labour-saving machinery. Men go on "saving labour", till thousands are without work and thrown on the open streets to die of starvation. I want to save time and labour, not for a fraction of mankind, but for all; I want the concentration of wealth, not in the hands of few, but in the hands of all.

YOUNG INDIA, 13 NOVEMBER, 1924

Khaddar does not seek to destroy all machinery but it does regulate its use and check its weedy growth. It uses machinery for the service of the poorest in their own cottages. The wheel is itself an exquisite piece of machinery.

YOUNG INDIA, 17 MARCH, 1927

(i)	Why was Gandhiji critical of the modern machine age ?	1
(ii)	"The wheel is itself an exquisite piece of machinery." Examine this statement Gandhiji.	of 2
(iii)	Explain the significance of the Charkha.	2
61/1/1	9	P.T.O.



			SECTION F	
			(Map Based Questions)	3+2=5
30. (a)		-	political outline map of India (on page 11), locate and label the following ate symbols :	3
	(i)	(A)	Panipat – A province under Mughal control	
			OR	
		(B)	Agra – Capital of Mughals	
	(ii)	(A)	Jhansi – Centre of the Revolt of 1857	
			OR	
		(B)	Amritsar – Place of occurrence of Jallianwala Bagh incident	
	(iii)	Champ	oaran – Centre of Indian National Movement	
(b)	On the	e same p	political outline map of India , two Buddhist sites have been marked as A	
	and B.	Identify	v and write their names on the lines drawn near them.	2
Note :	The	followin	g questions are for the Visually Impaired Candidates, only in lieu of	э
	Q . N	o. 30 :		
	(a)	(i)	Mention any three centres of Revolt of 1857.	3
			OR	
		(ii)	Mention any three towns which were under British control during 1857.	3

2

(b) Name any two mature Harappan Sites.

飘

For question no. 30(a) and 30(b)





- खण्ड क प्रश्न संख्या 1 से 16 तक वस्तुनिष्ठ प्रश्न हैं । प्रत्येक प्रश्न 1 अंक का है । प्रत्येक प्रश्न का उत्तर एक शब्द (iii) या एक वाक्य में लिखिए । (किन्हीं 15 प्रश्नों के उत्तर देने हैं)
- खण्ड ख प्रश्न संख्या 17 से 19 तक स्रोत-आधारित हैं । ये बहविकल्पीय प्रश्न हैं । प्रत्येक प्रश्न के 4 उप-भाग हैं । (iv) प्रत्येक प्रश्न के किन्हीं तीन उप-भागों को ही हल करना है ।
- खण्ड ग प्रश्न संख्या 20 से 23 तक लघु-उत्तरीय प्रश्न हैं । प्रत्येक प्रश्न 3 अंकों का है । प्रत्येक प्रश्न का उत्तर (v)अधिकतम 100 शब्दों में दीजिए ।
- खण्ड घ प्रश्न संख्या 24 से 26 तक दीर्घ-उत्तरीय प्रश्न हैं । प्रत्येक प्रश्न 8 अंकों का है । प्रत्येक प्रश्न का उत्तर (vi) अधिकतम 350 शब्दों में दीजिए ।
- खण्ड ङ प्रश्न संख्या 27 से 29 तक स्रोत-आधारित प्रश्न हैं । प्रत्येक प्रश्न 5 अंकों का है । (vii)
- खण्ड च प्रश्न संख्या 30 मानचित्र-आधारित प्रश्न है, जिसमें महत्त्वपूर्ण परीक्षण मदों को पहचानना और स्थान अंकित (viii) करना शामिल है । मानचित्र को अपनी उत्तर-पुस्तिका के साथ संलग्न कीजिए ।

61/1/1

SET~1 कोड नं. 61/1/1

Series \$HKP25/C



(i)

(i)

(ii)

खण्ड क

(वस्तुनिष्ठ प्रश्न)

इस खण्ड से किन्हीं 15 प्रश्नों के उत्तर को हल करना है ।

1.	हड़प्पा के लोगों द्वारा कृषि के लिए प्रयुक्त सिंचाई के किसी एक स्रोत का उल्लेख कीजिए ।	1		
2.	निम्नलिखित शासकों में से किसने 'धम्म' का प्रचार करने के लिए धम्म महामत्यों को नियुक्त किया ?			
	(A) चन्द्रगुप्त मौर्य			
	(B) कनिष्क			
	(C) विक्रमादित्य			
	(D) अशोक			
3.	अंतर्विवाह और बहिर्विवाह के बीच अंतर स्पष्ट कीजिए ।	1		
4.	प्राचीन भारत में निम्नलिखित शासकों में से किसने सोने के भव्य सिक्के जारी किए ?	1		
	(A) मौर्य			
	(B) यौधेय			
	(C) गुप्त			
	(D) कुषाण			

- निम्नलिखित कथन को सही करके अपनी उत्तर-पुस्तिका में पुन: लिखिए : "महायान और हीनयान जैन धर्म के संप्रदाय हैं।"
- 6. निम्नलिखित चित्र को ध्यानपूर्वक देखिए और ऐतिहासिक स्थल का नाम लिखिए :



नोट: निम्नलिखित प्रश्न केवल दृष्टिबाधित परीक्षार्थियों के लिए प्रश्न संख्या 6 के स्थान पर है:

उस स्थान का नाम लिखिए जहाँ बुद्ध को निब्बान प्राप्त हुआ।

61/1/1

1

15×1=15

1

鬷

7. निम्नलिखित मंदिरों में से किसका उपयोग सम्भवत: विजयनगर में राजा और उसके परिवार द्वारा ही किया जाता था ? 1

- (A) कमल मंदिर
- (B) विठ्ठल मंदिर
- (C) विरुपक्ष मंदिर
- (D) हज़ार राम मंदिर
- 8. 'सगुण' और 'निर्गुण' भक्ति परम्पराओं के बीच अंतर स्पष्ट कीजिए ।
- 9. विजयनगर साम्राज्य की स्थापना किसने की ?
- 10. नीचे दो कथन दिए गए हैं *दृढ़कथन* (A) और कारण (R) ।
 - *दूढ़कथन (A) :* शांति और स्थायित्व के स्रोत के रूप में सम्राट अकबर विभिन्न धर्मों के बीच मध्यस्थता बनाए रखता था।
 - *कारण (R) :* अकबर ने सभी धर्मों और मतों को अभिव्यक्ति की स्वतंत्रता प्रदान की थी, बशर्ते वे राज्य-सत्ता को क्षति नहीं पहुँचाएँगे ।

निम्नलिखित में से कौन-सा विकल्प सही है ?

- (A) टृढ़कथन (A) और कारण (R) दोनों सही हैं तथा कारण (R), टृढ़कथन (A) की सही व्याख्या है।
- (B) दृढ़कथन (A) और कारण (R) दोनों सही हैं, परन्तु कारण (R), दृढ़कथन (A) की सही व्याख्या *नहीं* है।
- (C) दृढ़कथन (A) सही है, परन्तु कारण (R) सही *नहीं* है।
- (D) कारण (R) सही है, परन्तु दृढ़कथन (A) सही *नहीं* है।

11. निम्नलिखित में से कौन-सा जोड़ा सही है ?

- (A) हुमायूँ नामा वारिस खान
- (B) अकबर नामा अबुल फ़ज़ल
- (C) बादशाह नामा गुलबदन बेगम
- (D) बाबर नामा सादुल्लाह खान

12. रिक्त स्थान की पूर्ति कीजिए :

जहाँगीर की राजनीतिक रूप से प्रभावशाली रानी ______ थी।

13. 'सूर्यास्त कानून' क्या था ?

- 14. निम्नलिखित नेताओं में से किसने 'पुराने पत्रों का पुलिंदा' प्रकाशित किया ?
 - (A) जवाहरलाल नेहरू
 - (B) सरदार पटेल
 - (C) एन.जी. रंगा
 - (D) राजेन्द्र प्रसाद

61/1/1

14

1

1

1

1

1

1



15. निम्नलिखित भाषाओं में से किसको भारत की राष्ट्रीय भाषा बनाने के लिए गाँधीजी द्वारा सुझाव दिया गया ?

- (A) हिन्दी
- (B) संस्कृत
- (C) हिन्दुस्तानी
- (D) उर्दू

16. 18वीं शताब्दी के दौरान पहाड़ियों के संदर्भ में निम्नलिखित कथनों को पढ़िए और सही कथनों का चयन कीजिए : *1*

- a. वे राजमहल पहाड़ियों के इर्द-गिर्द रहा करते थे।
- b. वे शिकारी, खाद्य बटोरने वाले और झूम खेती करने वाले थे।
- c. वे सरल लोग थे और मैदानों में रहने वाले लोगों को कभी नुकसान नहीं पहुँचाते थे।
- d. ये लोग अपने खाने के लिए दालें और ज़्वार-बाजरा उगा लेते थे।

सही विकल्प चुनिए :

- (A) a, b, c
- (B) b, c, d
- (C) a, b, d
- (D) a, c, d

खण्ड ख (स्रोत-आधारित प्रश्न)

17. निम्नलिखित स्रोत को ध्यानपूर्वक पढ़िए और नीचे दिए गए किन्हीं तीन प्रश्नों के उत्तर दीजिए : 1+1+1=3 स्वजन के मध्य लड़ाई क्यों हई ?

उद्धरण संस्कृत महाभारत के *आदि पर्वन्* (प्रथम अध्याय) से है और कौरव व पांडव के बीच हुए संघर्ष का चित्रण करता है :

कौरव ... धृतराष्ट्र के पुत्र थे और पांडव उनके बांधव जन थे । चूँकि धृतराष्ट्र नेत्रहीन थे, अत: उनके अनुज पांडु हस्तिनापुर के सिंहासन पर आसीन हुए ... किंतु पांडु की असामयिक मृत्यु के बाद धृतराष्ट्र राजा बने, क्योंकि सभी राजकुमार अल्पवयस्क थे । जैसे-जैसे राजकुमार बड़े हुए हस्तिनापुर के नागरिक पांडवों के प्रति अपनी अभिरुचि व्यक्त करने लगे क्योंकि वे कौरवों के मुकाबले अधिक योग्य और सदाचारी थे । इस बात से कौरवों में ज्येष्ठ, दुर्योधन को बहुत ईर्ष्या हुई । वह अपने पिता के पास गया और बोला, "हे भूपति, अपूर्णता के कारण आपको सिंहासन पर बैठने का अधिकार नहीं था हालाँकि यह आपको प्राप्त हो गया । यदि पांडव पांडु से यह विरासत प्राप्त करते हैं, तो उनके बाद उनके पुत्र, पौत्र और फिर प्रपौत्र इस पैतृक संपत्ति के अधिकारी हो जाएँगे और हम तथा हमारे पुत्र इस राज्य के उत्तराधिकार से बेदखल होकर संसार में क्षुद्र समझे जाएँगे ।"

इस तरह के उद्धरण अक्षरश: सत्य न भी हों तो भी वे इस बात का अनुमान करा देते हैं कि जिन लोगों ने यह ग्रंथ लिखा वे क्या सोचते थे। कभी-कभी, जैसे यहाँ, प्रकरणों में परस्पर विरोधी विचार मिलते हैं।

61/1/1

3×3=9

驋

निम्नलिखित में से सही विकल्प का चयन कीजिए :

(i) धृतराष्ट्र को हस्तिनापुर के सिंहासन पर क्यों आसीन किया गया ?

1

1

1

1

- (A) परिवार के सबसे बड़े सदस्य होने के कारण उन्हें गद्दी मिली ।
- (B) दयालुता की वजह से उन्हें सिंहासन मिला।
- (C) हस्तिनापुर के नागरिक उन्हें राजा बनाना चाहते थे।
- (D) पांडु की मृत्यु के बाद सभी राजकुमार अल्पवयस्क थे।
- (ii) हस्तिनापुर के नागरिक किसे राजा बनाना चाहते थे ?
 - (A) नागरिक चाहते थे कि धृतराष्ट्र ही राजा बना रहे ।
 - (B) वे दुर्योधन को राजा बनाना चाहते थे।
 - (C) उन्होंने पांडवों के राजा बनने पर अपनी प्राथमिकता व्यक्त की।
 - (D) उन्होंने भीष्म को कुशाग्र बुद्धि प्रकृति के कारण प्राथमिकता दी ।
- (iii) दुर्योधन को पांडवों से ईर्ष्या क्यों थी ?
 - (A) पांडव, कौरवों के मुकाबले अधिक योग्य और सदाचारी थे।
 - (B) कुरुकक्षेत्र के नागरिकों ने राजा के लिए पांडवों को प्राथमिकता दी।
 - (C) उनके गुरु द्रोणाचार्य का पांडवों के प्रति झुकाव था।
 - (D) दुर्योधन के पिता युधिष्ठिर को राजा बनाना चाहते थे।
- (iv) पितृवंशिकता के संदर्भ में निम्नलिखित में से कौन-सा कथन सही नहीं है ?
 - (A) पितृवंशिकता शासक परिवारों के लिए कोई अनूठी बात नहीं थी।
 - (B) धनी वर्ग भी इस प्रथा का पालन करते थे।
 - (C) ब्राह्मण भी इस पितृवंशिकता का पालन करते थे।
 - (D) शासक परिवारों के लिए यह एक नई प्रथा थी।

कॉलिन मैकेन्जी

1754 ई. में जन्मे कॉलिन मैकेन्जी ने एक अभियंता, सर्वेक्षक तथा मानचित्रकार के रूप में प्रसिद्धि हासिल की । 1815 में उन्हें भारत का पहला सर्वेयर जनरल बनाया गया और 1821 में अपनी मृत्यु तक वे इस पद पर बने रहे । भारत के अतीत को बेहतर ढंग से समझने और उपनिवेश के प्रशासन को आसान बनाने के लिए उन्होंने इतिहास से संबंधित स्थानीय परंपराओं का संकलन तथा ऐतिहासिक स्थलों का सर्वेक्षण करना आरंभ किया । वे कहते हैं, "ब्रिटिश प्रशासन के सुप्रभाव में आने से पहले दक्षिण भारत खराब प्रबंधन की दुर्गति से लंबे समय तक जूझता रहा" । विजयनगर के अध्ययन से मैकेन्जी को यह विश्वास हो गया कि कंपनी, "स्थानीय लोगों के अलग-अलग कबीलों, जो इस समय भी जनसंख्या का एक बड़ा हिस्सा थे, को अब भी प्रभावित करने वाले इनमें से कई संस्थाओं, कानूनों तथा रीति-रिवाज़ों के विषय में बहुत महत्त्वपूर्ण जानकारियाँ" हासिल कर सकती थी ।

61/1/1

275				
	निम्नलि	खित में से	सही विकल्प का चयन कीजिए :	
	(i)	कॉलिन	मैकेन्जी के संदर्भ में निम्नलिखित में से कौन-सा कथन सही <i>नहीं</i> है ?	1
		(A)	वह एक अंग्रेज़ अभियंता था।	
		(B)	वह सर्वेक्षक और मानचित्रकार था ।	
		(C)	वह भारत का पहला सर्वेयर जनरल था।	
		(D)	अपनी सेवा-निवृत्ति से पहले उन्होंने अपने पद से इस्तीफ़ा दे दिया ।	
	(ii)	निम्नलि	खित विशेषताओं में से कौन-सी एक सर्वेक्षक के रूप में कॉलिन मैकेन्जी की भूमिका का वर्णन	
		करती है	\$?	1
		(A)	उसे भारतीय रीति-रिवाज़ों के प्रति रुचि नहीं थी।	
		(B)	उसने ईस्ट इंडिया कंपनी के कार्यालयों का एक मानचित्र तैयार किया ।	
		(C)	उसने ऐतिहासिक स्थलों को नज़र-अन्दाज़ किया ।	
		(D)	उसने इतिहास से संबंधित स्थानीय परंपराओं का संकलन किया ।	
	(iii)	विजयन	गर साम्राज्य के इतिहास में मैकेन्जी की रुचि के संदर्भ में निम्नलिखित में से कौन-सा सही है ?	1
		(A)	कॉलिन मैकेन्जी हम्पी के भग्नावशेष को प्रकाश में लाया ।	
		(B)	उसने पूरे भारत का पहला सर्वे मानचित्र तैयार किया ।	
		(C)	उसने अब्दुर रज्ज़ाक के साथ विजयनगर का सर्वेक्षण किया ।	
		(D)	वह भ्रम के कारण विजयनगर के महत्त्व को समझने में चूका ।	
	(iv)	विजयन	गर स्थल के संदर्भ में मैकेन्जी की शुरुआती जानकारी का स्रोत क्या था ?	1
		(A)	विरुपाक्ष मंदिर के पुरोहितों की स्मृतियाँ	
		(B)	अंग्रेज़ विद्वानों से प्राप्त जानकारी	

- (C) जनजातियों के रीति-रिवाज़ों और कानूनों से जानकारी
- (D) दक्कन के सुल्तान ने मैकेन्जी की सहायता की

19. निम्नलिखित स्रोत को ध्यानपूर्वक पढ़िए और नीचे दिए गए किन्हीं *तीन* प्रश्नों के उत्तर दीजिए : 1+1+1=3 असामान्य समय में सामान्य जीवन

विद्रोह के महीनों में शहरों में क्या हुआ ? उथल-पुथल के उन दिनों में लोग अपनी ज़िंदगी कैसे जी रहे थे ? सामान्य जीवन किस तरह प्रभावित हुआ ? विभिन्न शहरों की रिपोर्टों से पता चलता है कि सामान्य गतिविधियाँ अस्त-व्यस्त हो गईं थीं । *दिल्ली उर्दु अख़बार*, 14 जून, 1857 की इन रिपोर्टों को पढ़िए :

यही हालात सब्ज़ियों और साग (पालक) के भी हैं । लोग इस बात पर शिकायत कर रहे हैं कि बाज़ारों में कदू और बैंगन तक नहीं मिलते । आलू और अरबी अगर मिलती भी हैं तो बासी, सड़ी जिसे कुँजड़ों (सब्ज़ी बेचने वाले) ने रोक कर (जमाकर) रखा हुआ था । शहर में स्थित बाग़-बगीचों से कुछ माल चंद इलाकों तक पहुँच जाता है लेकिन ग़रीब और मध्यवर्ग वाले उन्हें देखकर बस होठों पर जीभ फिरा कर रह जाते हैं (क्योंकि वे चीज़ें खास लोगों के लिए ही हैं) ।

... यहाँ एक और चीज़ पर भी ध्यान दिया जाना चाहिए जिससे लोगों को बड़ा नुकसान हो रहा है। मामला यह है कि पानी भरने वालों ने पानी भरना बंद कर दिया है। ग़रीब *शुरफ़ा* (कुलीन लोग) ख़ुद घड़ों में पानी भरकर लाते हैं और तब जाकर घर में खाना बनता है। *हलालख़ोर हरामख़ोर* हो गए हैं। कई दिनों से बहुत सारे मोहल्लों में कोई आमदनी नहीं हुई है और यही हालात बने रहे तो गंदगी, मौत और बीमारियाँ शहर की आबो-हवा ख़राब कर देंगी और शहर महामारी की गिरफ़्त में आ जाएगा, यहाँ तक कि आस-पास के इलाके भी उसकी चपेट में आ जाएँगे।

निम्नलिखित में से सही विकल्प का चयन कीजिए :

(i)	विद्रोह के महीनों के दौरान शहर के लोगों की स्थिति क्या थी ?	1
	(A) उनके लिए जीवन इतना कठिन नहीं था ।	
	(B) घरों के अन्दर लोग अपने को सुरक्षित रखते थे।	
	(C) सामान्य गतिविधियाँ अस्त-व्यस्त हो गई थीं ।	
	(D) अमीर लोगों को कोई परेशानी नहीं थी।	
(ii)	आम लोगों के कार्य किस प्रकार प्रभावित हुए थे ?	1
	(A) शासकों के लिए दिन का भोजन जुटाना कठिन था।	
	(B) सारी सब्ज़ियाँ बहुत सस्ते दामों में बाज़ार में उपलब्ध थीं।	
	(C) जो सब्ज़ियाँ उपलब्ध थीं वह सड़ी और बासी थीं।	
	(D) अमीर लोग भुखमरी के कगार पर थे।	
(iii)	निम्नलिखित पहलुओं में से कौन-सा उनकी पानी की दिक्कत से संबंधित था ?	1
	(A) पानी भरने वालों ने काम के लिए बहुत अधिक कीमत माँगी ।	
	(B) अंग्रेज़ों ने पानी की सुविधाएँ मुफ़्त में प्रदान की ।	
	(C) पानी बहुत अधिक प्रदूषित था ।	
	(D) पानी भरने वालों ने पानी भरना बंद कर दिया था।	
(iv)	शहर के लोग क्यों डरे हुए थे ?	1
	(A) महामारी फैलने के डर से	
	(B) सरकार की क्रूर कार्रवाही के डर से	
	(C) लोगों के बीच आपसी टकराव के डर से	
	(D) लोगों पर सैन्य हमले के डर से	
	खण्ड ग	
	(लघु-उत्तरीय प्रश्न) 4×	3=12
''सावध	ग्रानीपूर्वक नियोजित जल-निकास प्रणाली हड़प्पा शहरों की सबसे अनूठी विशेषताओं में से एक थी।" इस	
	की पुष्टि कीजिए ।	3
"मगल	शासक शाहजहाँ को शाही संस्कृति में भवन निर्माण कार्य का शौक था ।" इस कथन की पुष्टि कीजिए ।	3
••••و		0
ब्रिटेन वे	के कुछ समूह भारत के साथ व्यापार पर ईस्ट इंडिया कंपनी के एकाधिकार का विरोध क्यों करते थे ? स्पष्ट	
कीजिए	ξ I	3
संविधान	न सभा की बहस के दौरान नेहरू ने भारत के लिए एक मजबूत केन्द्रीय सरकार का तर्क क्यों दिया ? स्पष्ट	
कीजिए	-	3
,		

61/1/1

20.

21.

22.

23.

驋

खण्ड	घ
------	---

(दीर्घ-उत्तरीय प्रश्न)

प्राचीन काल में पौराणिक हिन्दू धर्म के उदय का वर्णन कीजिए । 24. (a) 8 अथवा बुद्ध की शिक्षाओं का वर्णन कीजिए । (b) 8 मध्यकालीन भारत में सूफी और राज्यों के बीच के संबंध की व्याख्या कीजिए। 25. (a) 8 अथवा मध्यकालीन भारत में अलवारों व नयनारों और राज्यों के बीच के संबंध की व्याख्या कीजिए। (b) 8 लॉर्ड डलहौज़ी द्वारा अवध के अधिग्रहण से तमाम इलाकों और रियासतों में गहरा असंतोष था ? स्पष्ट 26. (a) कीजिए । 8 अथवा 1850 के दशक में सिपाहियों के अंग्रेज़ अफसरों के साथ संबंध की व्याख्या कीजिए । (b) 8

खण्ड ङ

(स्रोत-आधारित प्रश्न) 3×	5=15

27. निम्नलिखित स्रोत को ध्यानपूर्वक पढ़िए और उसके नीचे दिए गए प्रश्नों के उत्तर दीजिए : 2+2+1=5 प्रभावती गुप्त और दंगुन गाँव

प्रभावती गुप्त ने अपने अभिलेख में यह कहा है :

प्रभावती ग्राम कुटुंबिनों (गाँव के गृहस्थ और कृषक), ब्राह्मणों और दंगुन गाँव के अन्य वासियों को आदेश देती है ...

"आपको ज्ञात हो कि कार्तिक शुक्ल पक्ष की द्वादशी तिथि को धार्मिक पुण्य प्राप्ति के लिए इस ग्राम को जल अर्पण के साथ आचार्य चनालस्वामी को दान किया गया है । आपको इनके सभी आदेशों का पालन करना चाहिए ।

एक *अग्रहार* के लिए उपयुक्त निम्नलिखित रियायतों का निर्देश भी देती हूँ । इस गाँव में पुलिस या सैनिक प्रवेश नहीं करेंगे । दौरे पर आने वाले शासकीय अधिकारियों को यह गाँव घास देने और आसन में प्रयुक्त होने वाली जानवरों की खाल और कोयला देने के दायित्व से मुक्त है । साथ ही वे मदिरा खरीदने और नमक हेतु खुदाई करने के राजसी अधिकार को कार्यान्वित किए जाने से मुक्त हैं । इस गाँव को खनिज-पदार्थ और *खदिर* वृक्ष के उत्पाद देने से भी छूट है । फूल और दूध देने से भी छूट है । इस गाँव का दान इसके भीतर की संपत्ति और बड़े-छोटे सभी करों सहित किया गया है ।"

इस राज्यादेश को 13वें राज्य वर्ष में लिखा गया है और इसे चक्रदास ने उत्कीर्ण किया है ।

(i)	प्रभावती ने अपने अभिलेख में किस बात का उल्लेख किया था ?	2
(ii)	अग्रहार के लिए प्रभावती गुप्त द्वारा किन रियायतों का निर्देश दिया गया ?	2
(iii)	दंगुन गाँव में किन विभिन्न चीज़ों का उत्पाद होता था ?	1

61/1/1

3×8=24



28. निम्नलिखित स्रोत को ध्यानपूर्वक पढ़िए और उसके नीचे दिए गए प्रश्नों के उत्तर दीजिए :

हौज़ों/जलाशयों का निर्माण किस प्रकार होता था ?

कृष्णदेव राय द्वारा बनवाए गए जलाशय के विषय में पेस लिखता है :

राजा ने एक जलाशय बनवाया ... दो पहाड़ियों के मुख-विबर पर जिससे दोनों में से किसी पहाड़ी से आने वाला सारा जल वहाँ इकट्ठा हो; इसके अलावा जल 9 मील (लगभग 15 किमी) से भी अधिक की दूरी से पाइपों से आता है जो बाहरी शृंखला के निचले हिस्से के साथ-साथ बनाए गए थे । यह जल एक झील से लाया जाता है जो छलकाव से ख़ुद एक छोटी नदी में मिलती है । जलाशय में तीन विशाल स्तंभ बने हैं जिन पर खूबसूरती से चित्र उकेरे गए हैं; ये ऊपरी भाग में कुछ पाइपों से जुड़े हुए हैं जिनसे ये अपने बगीचों तथा धान के खेतों की सिंचाई के पानी लाते हैं । इस जलाशय को बनाने के लिए इस राजा ने एक पूरी पहाड़ी को तुड़वा दिया ... जलाशय में मैंने इतने लोगों को कार्य करते देखा कि वहाँ पन्द्रह से बीस हज़ार आदमी थे, चीटियों की तरह ...

- (i) दो पहाड़ियों के मुख-विबर पर जलाशय क्यों बनाए गए थे ? 2
- (ii) जलाशयों के लिए पानी के स्रोत का उल्लेख कीजिए।
- (iii) इन जलाशयों से पानी के प्रमुख उपयोग को स्पष्ट कीजिए।
- 29. निम्नलिखित स्रोत को ध्यानपूर्वक पढ़िए और नीचे दिए गए प्रश्नों के उत्तर दीजिए : 1+2+2=5

चरखा

महात्मा गाँधी आधुनिक युग, जिसमें मशीनों ने मानव को गुलाम बनाकर श्रम को हटा दिया था, के घोर आलोचक थे । उन्होंने चरखा को एक ऐसे, मानव समाज के प्रतीक रूप में देखा, जिसमें मशीनों और प्रौद्योगिकी को बहुत महिमामंडित नहीं किया जाएगा । इससे भी अधिक चरखा ग़रीबों को पूरक आमदनी प्रदान कर सकता था तथा उन्हें स्वावलम्बी बना सकता था ।

मेरी आपत्ति मशीन के प्रति सनक से है । यह सनक श्रम बचाने वाली मशीनरी के लिए है । ये तब तक "श्रम बचाते" रहेंगे जब तक कि हज़ारों लोग बिना काम के और भूख से मरने के लिए सड़कों पर न फेंक दिए जाएँ । मैं मानव समुदाय के किसी एक हिस्से के लिए नहीं बल्कि सभी के लिए समय और श्रम बचाना चाहता हूँ; मैं धन का केंद्रीकरण कुछ ही लोगों के हाथों में नहीं बल्कि सभी के हाथों में करना चाहता हूँ ।

चाहता हू; मैं धन का केंद्रीकरण कुछ ही लोगों के हाथों में नहीं बल्कि सभी के हाथों में करना चाहता हू । *यंग इंडिया,* 13 नवंबर, 1924

खद्दर सारी मशीनरी को नष्ट नहीं करना चाहता बल्कि यह इसके प्रयोग को नियमित करता है और इसके विकास को नियंत्रित करता है । यह मशीनरी का प्रयोग सर्वाधिक ग़रीब लोगों के लिए उनकी अपनी झोपड़ियों में करता है । पहिया अपने आप में ही मशीनरी का एक उत्कृष्ट नमूना है ।

ापाड़वा में फरता है । पहिंचा अपने आप में हा मरानिरों की एक उत्कृष्ट नमूनी हूँ । यंग इंडिया, 17 मार्च, 1927

- (i) गाँधीजी आधुनिक मशीनों के आलोचक क्यों थे ?
- (ii) "पहिया अपने आप में ही मशीनरी का एक उत्कृष्ट नमूना है।" गाँधीजी के इस कथन की परख कीजिए।
- (iii) चरखे के महत्त्व को स्पष्ट कीजिए।

61/1/1

2+1+2=5

1

 $\mathcal{2}$

1

2



खण्ड च (मानचित्र आधारित प्रश्न)

30. (a) भारत के दिए गए राजनीतिक रेखा-मानचित्र (पृष्ठ 22 पर) में, निम्नलिखित को उपयुक्त चिह्नों से अंकित कीजिए

	और उनके नाम लिखिए :`			3	
	(i)	(A)	पानीपत – मुग़लों के अधीन प्रांत		
			अथवा		
		(B)	आगरा – मुग़लों की राजधानी		
	(ii)	(A)	झांसी – 1857 के विद्रोह का एक केन्द्र		
			अथवा		
		(B)	अमृतसर – जलियाँवाला बाग घटना का स्थल		
	(iii) चम्पारन – भारतीय राष्ट्रीय आंदोलन का एक केन्द्र		- भारतीय राष्ट्रीय आंदोलन का एक केन्द्र		
(b)	भारत के	इसी राजन	गीतिक रेखा-मानचित्र में दो स्थानों को A और B से दर्शाया गया है जो बौद्ध स्थल हैं । उन्हें		
	पहचानिए	और उनवे	5 निकट खींची गई रेखाओं में नाम लिखिए ।	2	
नोट:	गेट: निम्नलिखित प्रश्न केवल दृष्टिबाधित परीक्षार्थियों के लिए प्र. सं. 30 के स्थान पर हैं:				
	(a)	(i)	1857 के विद्रोह के किन्हीं तीन केन्द्रों का उल्लेख कीजिए ।	$\mathcal{3}$	
	अथवा				
		(ii)	1857 के दौरान अंग्रेज़ों के अधीन किन्हीं तीन शहरों का उल्लेख कीजिए।	3	
	(b)	किन्हीं दो	विकसित हड़प्पाई पुरास्थलों का उल्लेख कीजिए ।	2	

P.T.O.

3+2=5

प्रश्न सं. 30(a) और 30(b) के लिए

